Department Chairs’ Meeting Minutes

August 20, 2008

Battle Mountain - #1; Elko – HTC #121; Ely - #118; Pahrump – PVC #122; Winnemucca - #108

Present:  Carrie Bruno, Lisa Campbell, Norm Cavanaugh, Angie de Braga, Xunming Du, David Ellefsen, Patty Fox, Bonnie Hofland, Jay Larson, Meachell LaSalle, Cyd McMullen, Richard McNally, Charlene Mitchel, Ed Nickel, Margaret Puccinelli, Mary Swetich, Bill Verbeck, Doug Hogan, Garry Heberer, Bret Murphy
Guests:  Mike McFarlane, Carmen Matlock, Penny Ronk, Christine Marshall, Barbra Moss, Marsha Holford, Shirley Jones, Annie Ulrich, Delores Whittaker, Joanne Delsarto, Robert Hannu, Mary Gilbertson
Minutes were approved from the May 2, 2008 meeting.
Academic Success Center/Testing Center
1. Barbra Moss explained the hours of the Academic Success Center. The center has been relocated to the new EIT building. The center has a very good group of returning tutors and several new additions. Tutors will be listed according to their area of expertise. 
2. The testing center has changed dramatically. Proctors and tutors will be sharing duties. Open testing hours are now available Monday through Saturday. Faculty and staff can make appointments by contacting the center. Faculty were requested to complete an instructor’s directions form prior to students showing up for proctoring. It is important for faculty to indicate specific instructions in the directions. Students will be asked to present photo identification and be required to log in. All computers in the testing center are secure. Students are unable to go anywhere else on the computer once an exam is brought up. If a class has more than 16 students then arrangements will have to be made for students to take the exam in shifts. 
3. All proctoring should go through the testing center including other universities and colleges. There is a fee associated with this service. GED testing will remain in its current location. 
4. Many new and exciting improvements are being developed for the ASC. Some of the enhancements are embedded tutors for courses with large enrollment, online essay tutoring, and real time online math tutoring for all campuses.

5. Smart Thinking is still available during the fall 2008 semester; hours are limited.
Support Staff Job Responsibilities
1. A two page handout was distributed to chairs describing responsibilities for departmental support staff. The first page of the document explains functions that support staff will no longer be able to perform for departments. Specifically, these items are:

a. Proctoring or grading of tests, quizzes and assignments

b. Making travel arrangements (staff will continue to help with the completion of travel forms)
c. Supporting committees or clubs unless explicitly noted in defined duties

d. Checking anyone else’s voicemail on a regular basis or have anyone’s telephone calls regularly forwarded to them

e. Acting as anyone’s personal secretary

f. Covering classes in any way except in emergency situations

g. Handling the transmittal of IAV materials (must be run through IAV office)


The second page of the document describes tasks that support staff will perform for faculty, departments 

and programs.  
2. Chairs were asked to share the information with faculty in their areas. It is important that the recommendations be followed; the last thing GBC wants is to lose additional staff due to burnout. Support staff were thanked for the wonderful job that they perform. They play a very important role in the success of departments and programs at GBC.  
Department Chair Handbook
1. The group entertained the idea of putting together a handbook for department chairs. The handbook would be a valuable asset for current and future chairs. It would allow for departments to have consistency from year to year rather than recreating everything from scratch. The topic will be discussed at the next meeting.  

Chair of Chairs
1. The committee voted and approved Cyd McMullen to be Chair of Chairs for the 2008-09 academic year. 
Meeting Schedule for Fall 2008

1. The committee will continue to meet on the Friday before Faculty Senate each month. An email vote will take place to determine the most convenient time to meet. 
VPAA Update
1. Budget – The Governor wants a 14.5% overall budget reduction in the next biennium. We have already made reductions of about 8% that will contribute toward the overall budget reduction. Many different ideas are being discussed. NSHE is pursuing political action on our behalf. At this point it looks like the NSHE budget proposal will go forward with included enhancements. We’re maintaining hope that we won’t come out great but we will survive. Meetings at GBC were not held during the summer to discuss budget reductions because we don’t feel that we have sufficient information yet to begin identifying reductions. However, strategies are being discussed. There is not an automatic approval for the buyouts. 2009-10 will be the year that the budget reductions really begin to hurt GBC seriously. Operating budgets will be reduced by 50. The balances should be reflected in Financial Data Warehouse by the end of August.

2. Enrollment - Currently, enrollment is up by 11%. The most significant gain is in online classes. Chairs were requested to look at enrollments to decide which courses need to be canceled. Seven or eight will be the critical number. 
3. Long-term Schedule - The VPAA recommends a balanced rotation between offering online, interactive and live courses. The needs of our students must be met. The long term schedule can be viewed on the GBC website. Departments need to make sure courses are offered that they have committed to and should work collaboratively to work out differences.  
4. EIT Building - Faculty would like daily updates on the EIT building. There was a legitimate concern that classrooms in the new building would not be ready for the start of the semester.
5. Dual Credit/ “K” Sections - Chairs were asked to contact adjunct instructors teaching dual credit courses. Grades cannot be posted on Power School. Dual credit courses should be graded the same for both college and high school students. Dual credit means that a school district has agreed that a specific class is on their official list to take a class both as a high school class and college credit.  Students are required to complete paperwork for dual credit classes. Students must also sign a waiver for instructors to give information to parents. 
The definition of a “K” section is a course that is delivered electronically. All online classes can have a “K” section for high school students. Any IAV section, sending or receiving can have a “K” section for high school students. Courses offered live are not considered “K” sections. The charge is $25 per high school student enrolled in a “K” class. Faculty are not required to offer “K” sections. It is however, a good opportunity to get students into classes.
Foundation

1. Chairs would like to begin to build relationships between faculty and the foundation. Perhaps the item should be included as part of our strategic plan. A request to have John Rice participate at the next meeting was agreed upon. 
